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CONFERENCE  OF  PARLIAMENTARIANS  OF  THE  ARCTIC  REGION

THE STANDING COMMITTEE OF PARLIAMENTARIANS OF THE ARCTIC REGION

Draft minutes

Meeting in the Standing Committee of Parliamentarians of the Arctic Region       

Time:

19 October 2007 at 9.00 am

Venue: 
The Canadian parliament 
   1.
     ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA AND THE PROPOSED ORDER OF    AGENDA ITEMS   
            The agenda and the proposed order of agenda items were adopted.

            The minutes from the from the SCPAR meeting in Reykjavik 
1 June 2007 were approved.

2.
“THE ARCTIC PLAN” AS PRESENTED BY THE CANADIAN  

       GOVERNMENT

“The Arctic plan” was presented by the Canadian government 16 October.

 Mr. Bob Mills, member of SCPAR and the Canadian parliament introduced the 
 plan to the Committee.

There is a four point agenda in the plan:

1. Protecting the environmental heritage

-     promoting areas, species and National Historic Sites through expanding protected areas and research

2. Strengthening Canada’s sovereignty

· increased military presence and improvement of military facilities

· establish an Arctic research station

· seabed mapping

3. Promoting economic and social development

· encouraging investments 

· improve living conditions through better housing

4. Improving and developing governance

· ensure access to resources to meet their responsibilities

Members of the Committee pointed out the need to focus on the increased maritime activities in the Arctic and the need to include IMO in this work. In this relation topics as preparedness for rescue operations, education of navigators and the use of pilots were discussed. 
The new research facility will get 1 billion Canadian Dollars in financing and will be an international research station.

3.         CANADIAN PERSPECTIVES ON ADAPTATION TO CLIMATE CHANGE
Ms. Linda Mortsch from Environment Canada gave a presentation on the work of the IPCC and the prognoses of future climate development. We need to adapt to warmer temperatures, sea level rise, melting glaciers, thinning and reduction of sea ice, melting permafrost, changing ecosystems etc. The different regions will experience climate change differently. We need to think proactively and strategically. 

To prevent adverse health effects, early warning and surveillance of infectious diseases, vector control, air quality management and public education can be implemented.
The members of the Committee appreciated the importance of discussing adaptation to climate change, especially since the inhabitants of the Arctic already are affected by the warming climate. The need of an international agreement which includes all countries, to follow the Kyoto agreement, was underlined. The process taking place in the G8+5 meetings was especially mentioned.
4.

RESOURCE DEVELOPMENT IN THE CANADIAN NORTH 

Mr. Patrick Borbey, Assistant Deputy Minister from the Department on Northern and Indian Affairs, gave the presentation. Mr. Borbey underlined the richness and increased demand of natural resources as oil, gas and diamonds. The Mackenzie Pipeline will play a significant role in getting the resources to the market. 
The companies partner and invest together with aboriginals, and the last decade private sector has invested 2.6 billions in northern mineral development. 
Tourism is a vital and growing industry which includes hunters, sport fishers and campers. Tourism can foster sustainable economic growth combined with cultural preservation and social benefits. 
There is a need to balance resource development with protection of a fragile northern environment, where climate change is influencing the infrastructure, the communities and wildlife. 
Mr. Borbey also pointed at the differences of the territories in Canada. 
On questions from the Committee Mr. Borbey explained that the cost of labour and steel makes the progress of building the Mackenzie Pipeline uncertain. Further, there is no common regime between the aboriginals and the business sector in the territories, but depends upon the land claim agreement in the particular area. This makes business complicated. There is a need to build the capacity of the local people to take part in the business development.

Due to labour costs much of the refinery of the resources takes place out side of the territories. 

5.         DISCUSSION ON FOLLOWING-UP THE KIRUNA STATEMENT


Ms. Solberg has sent to letters to the Arctic Council regarding two specific issues; the annual treaty event in the UN and the audit of the legal regime that impacts the Arctic. 
The Committee has invited the Senior Arctic Official Chair to the next Committee meeting in Rovaniemi, and Ms. Solberg will have a meeting with the Chair of the Arctic Council, Mr. Jonas Gahr Støre before Christmas to discuss the Kiruna statement, policy development in the Arctic Council and the next conference in Fairbanks.  

A conference on the role of the universities in creating a sustainable Arctic is initiated by member of SCPAR Mr. Nicolaev. The conference will take place in Dubna, North of Moscow, 20-22 November 2007. 

6.
DRUG ABUSE AND RELATED DISEASES IN THE ARCTIC REGION
Ms. Catherine Carry, Senior Researcher at the National Aboriginal Health Organization introduced the Committee to the topic substance abuse issues among Inuit in Canada. Ms. Carry presented facts concerning alcohol abuse, illegal drugs and tobacco. The Inuit people drink more than non aboriginal people in Canada, and have more problems related to alcohol.  The use of other (illegal) substances is increasing and marijuana is often cheaper to bring to the territories than alcohol. The numbers of smokers are decreasing, but still substantially higher than in other parts of Canada. 
Proposed solutions were; sharing of new evidence, train and support service providers, use a range of approaches, harm reduction strategies, use Inuit-led solutions, and promoting resilience and problem solving.

The members of the Committee underlined the need of a healthy population to be able to handle and make use of the future possibilities which will be created in the North, and the need to look further into why people are drinking.

The Committee appointed Ms. Sinikka Bohlin and Mr. Lars Anders Baer to present proposals on how the Committee shall proceed with this topic.

7.
NORTHERN DIMENSION PARLIAMENTARY FORUM – 2009 FORMING OF PROJECTS AND MECHANISMS OF FINANCING 
Members of SCPAR participated at the Northern Dimension Parliamentary Conference 28 February to 1 March 2007. The Conference called for the preparations of a Northern Dimension Parliamentary Forum. The President of the European Parliament has sent a letter to the Presidents of the Icelandic parliament, the Norwegian parliament, the State Duma and Council of Federation in Russia, proposing that the first Parliamentary Forum should be held in the European Parliament in spring 2009.  Positive replies have been received from the Norwegian parliament and the Council of Federation.
The Committee expressed satisfaction of the development of planning a conference in 2009 in Brussels. 

8.         UPDATE ON THE PROGRAM FOR THE CONFERENCE IN ALASKA 
12-14 AUGUST 2008

            Mr. Isaac Edwards gave the Committee an update on the development of the 

            planning of the Conference in Alaska. Maritime issues and human health topics will 


be included in the program.


The secretary also reported from his visit to Fairbanks where he had a look at the 


conference facilities. 

9.       STATUS OF THE WORK OF SCPAR

The Norwegian parliament will have a debate on Nordic and Arctic issues the 23 October Budget: the Government is proposing an increase of NOK 196 million in the 2008 government budget to follow up its special focus on the High North. This means that the Government will have increased allocations for the High North by almost NOK 0.5 billion in the course of this year and next. The Norwegian parliament will also discuss climate issues this autumn to get a broad agreement on Norwegian policy on climate issues.
The Finnish representative reported on possible new partnerships on transport and energy within the Northern Dimension and they will soon discuss the Northen Dimension in the Finnish parliament. 9-12 June the Barents Parliamentary Conference was arranged in Rovaniemi and key topics were health and social well being.
The Nordic Council representative informed of the upcoming Nordic Council session in Oslo 30 October -1 November, where climate change will be an important topic.

The representative of Saami Parliamentary Council reported on the development on the UN Declaration on The Rights of Indigenous Peoples which was adopted by the UN General Assembly September 2007. He also gave an update on the work regarding the Nordic Saami Convention.

The Danish representative informed about the COP 15 meeting in Copenhagen 2009, the work within the Denmark –Greenland Commission which is to finalize its work within the end of 2007. The foreign ministers of Norway, Canada, US and Russia have been invited to Greenland in the end of May 2008 to discuss the process of governing the Arctic areas and submissions presented to the continental shelf commission. A centre for Arctic research will be established in Greenland.

The European parliament representative said the Kiruna statement has been distributed to all committees in the European parliament. The EEA parliamentary cooperation is preparing two reports; on energy and climate change, and on maritime policy. Diana Wallis is also trying to arrange an IPY event in the European parliament before Christmas.
The West-Nordic Council representative reported from the Councils last Annual Meeting in August where they called upon the European Union to expand its Arctic focus. There is also a concern in the Council of lack of preparedness to handle disasters in the North-Atlantic, and calls upon all governments of the North to strengthen the cooperation on rescue matters.

The Swedish representative presented three motions which she has submitted to the Swedish parliament. The first is to follow-up the Kiruna statement and the legal framework relevant to the Arctic. The second underlines the importance and potential of the IPY and the cooperation within the University of the Arctic, and thirdly a call for a coherent Swedish policy for the Northern region. 

There will be an IPY-seminar in the Swedish parliament in January 2008 and the next Baltic Sea Parliamentary Conference will take place in Gotland, Sweden 1-2 September 2008.   
The Icelandic representative reported from the 53rd Annual Session of the NATO parliamentary assembly held in Iceland 5th – 9th October which focused on security aspects of climate change and energy. The representative further informed the Committee of the development of a master program in polar law at University of Akureyri, commencing in September 2008. Emphasis is placed upon environmental law, the law of the sea, natural resources law, the rights of minorities, the rights of indigenous peoples, self-government and good governance, and land and resources claims in the Polar Regions. The program is conducted in close cooperation with other universities in Arctic countries.
10.       NEXT MEETING
The next meeting of the Committee will be in Finland, Rovaniemi 29 February 2008. On the 28th the Committee will arrange a joint meeting together with the Rectors of the institutions connected to University of the Arctic.  
11.       ANY OTHER BUSINESS

The members of SCPAR will consider where the CPAR shall be held in 2010. Since all Arctic countries have hosted the conference, after the conference in Fairbanks in 2008, the SCPAR- member from European Parliament has offered to investigate the possibilities for the European parliament to be hosting the conference in 2010. The members of SCPAR will conclude on this matter at the meeting in Rovaniemi.
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